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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

March 13
th

, 2012 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman Huggins, Alderman 

Martin, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Pennie Thrower, Town Attorney; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Doug 

Huffman, Electric Director; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; Anne Martin, Recreation Director; and David 

Kahler, Community Development Director. Steve Lambert, Fire Chief, was absent.   

  

The Mayor called the meeting to order at 6:01 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  The Mayor asked if there 

were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mayor Coleman stated that Item 7, Recognition of Employees, 

needed to be deleted as those employees to be recognized were not present.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to set the 

agenda, deleting item 7, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the minutes from the February 21, 2012 regular meeting, seconded by 

Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously.  

 

Consent Agenda: 

  

The consent agenda consisted of three items: 1) Request to approve the annual Kelly Guffey Memorial Run, 

scheduled for Saturday, March 24, 2012 beginning at 8:00 am.  A request is being made to close sections of 

Gaston Street, as well as other affected streets on the route.  The streets will need to be closed for short periods 

of time in conjunction with the race.  The run lasts approximately 2 hours.  2) Request from Sons of 

Confederate Veterans to conduct a Confederate Memorial Service on the grounds of the Courthouse on 

Saturday, May 19, 2012 at 2:00 pm.  3) Request approval of the March 2012 uncollectible accounts.  Mr. Beaty 

made a motion to approve the consent agenda, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously.  

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Ms. Lori Shaw, 354 Wagontree Court, spoke in reference to Anne Martin, Recreation Director.  At the last 

meeting, Ms. Shaw felt that there were negative comments made toward Ms. Martin and she wanted to express 

her opinion.  She had prepared a letter that she read to the Board.  (Exhibit A) 

 

Recognition of Employees: 

 

Deleted Item 

 

Public Hearing: 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to enter into a public hearing concerning the second reading of an ordinance to 

amend Chapter H, “Traffic”, Article VII, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously.  Alderwoman 

Morrow has requested that the current “Yield sign” on S. Holland St., at its intersection with W. Robinson 

Street, be replaced with a “Stop sign”, similar to that which exists at S. Oakland and W. Robinson streets.  It is 

believed that this will promote greater safety at the intersection and be consistent with the signage at S. Oakland 

immediately west of this location.  Further, it is the recommendation of both Police Chief Buckner and Director 
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of Public Works Trudnak, that such change occur.  The change would be as follows: 1) Under Schedule X, 

“Yield Signs”; Remove the Listing of the “Sign on Street” at S. Holland and the “Entering Street” at W. 

Robinson. 2) Under Schedule IX, “Stop Signs”; Add the Listing of a “Sign on Street” at S. Holland And the 

“Entering Street at W. Robinson. Mr. Bob Kendrick, 408 Groves St. said he did not see the need to change after 

all this time.  He felt the Town needed to look at other bad intersections.  He also stated that to him, a yield sign 

is the same as a stop sign.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to exit the public hearing, seconded by Mr. Martin, and 

carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the proposed changes as listed to Chapter H, “Traffic”, of the Code of 

Ordinances, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to enter into a public hearing to consider the possible conversion of N. Davis St. to 1-

Way traffic going north between E. Trade St. and W. Main St., seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried 

unanimously.  The Town has received a request from a concerned resident along N. Davis St. to “convert” the 

current two-way traffic configuration along N. Davis St., between E. Trade St. and W. Main St. to 1-way going 

north.  Some issues have been raised as to the occurrence of traffic accidents at the intersection of N. Davis and 

E. Trade streets, and the 1-way conversion has been suggested as a possible remedy.  However, such a 

conversion could create a number of unintended consequences and impact the NCDOT-controlled E. Trade St.  

NCDOT analyzed some traffic collision data and traffic count data for the intersection. (Exhibit B)  NCDOT 

had no opinion on whether to designate the street as 1-way, since the street is owned by the Town of Dallas and 

falls under the Town’s jurisdiction.  Ms. Mary Boyce, 303 E. Webb St., stated that changing the street to 1-way 

would cause an inconvenience for residents in her neighborhood.  Mr. Bob Kendrick, 408 Grove St., said that 

he did not care about the traffic pattern on that street, but felt that what is good for one section of Town is good 

for others.  He would like his street banned for through traffic.  Mr. Leon Lay, 110 N. Davis St., lives on that 

street and was the resident that originally approached the Town about changing the street to a 1-way 

configuration.  He believes the street is only wide enough for two personal vehicles, since the street is narrow  

Mayor Coleman suggested the possibility of banning through trucks on N. Davis St.  Mr. Lay said he believed 

the choice is convenience or safety.  In his opinion, it would be fine to allow two-way traffic on the street if it 

were only personal vehicles, not trucks.  Mr. Palenick and Ms. Thrower discussed the procedure to make the 

100  block of N. Davis St. inaccessible to through trucks.  Since that was not the original advertised scope of the 

public hearing, they felt that another public hearing should be held at the next regular Board meeting for the 

purpose of determining whether to allow through trucks on N. Davis St.  Mr. Withers made a motion to exit the 

public hearing, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Huggins made a motion to change the traffic pattern on N. Davis St. to 1-way going north, seconded by Mr. 

Beaty.  The motion was defeated by the following vote: Yays – Alderman Beaty, Alderwoman Morrow.  Nays – 

Alderman Huggins, Alderman Martin, and Alderman Withers.  Mr. Withers made a motion to hold a public 

hearing at the April Board of Aldermen meeting for the purpose of banning through trucks on N. Davis St., 

seconded by Alderwoman Morrow.  The motion passed by the following vote: Yays – Alderman Huggins, 

Alderman Martin, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers.  Nays – Alderman Beaty. 

 

Old Business: 

 

Item 9A was action on the appeal by Stephen Bradley concerning a suspension from attendance at Dallas youth 

athletic events.  On February 6, 2012, following his attendance at his son’s youth basketball league game at the 

Dennis Franklin Gym, Mr. Bradley, of 2362 Puett’s Chapel Road, Bessemer City, exhibited hostile, threatening, 

and argumentative behavior directed at a Town of Dallas employee in front of other adult and youth spectators.  

In response, Mr. Bradley was formally notified, by the Dallas Police Department, that he was suspended from 

further attendance at Town of Dallas Recreation properties, while those properties were being used for 

recreational purposes, consistent with Town policy for one year.  Mr. Bradley subsequently appealed his 

suspension to the Town Board of Aldermen at the Board meeting on February 21, 2012.  The Board took the 
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appeal under consideration with the intent of taking formal action at the March regular meeting.  As the Board 

considered the matter, it was noted that the incident on February 6
th

 was not the first such occurrence of 

documented inappropriate conduct on Mr. Bradley’s part and that his suspension was consistent with the “Town 

of Dallas Recreation Department Player, Coach, Spectator, Parent Code of Conduct”. (Exhibit C)  Mr. Beaty 

made a motion to deny Mr. Bradley’s appeal and to make the suspension indefinite, seconded by Mr. Huggins, 

and carried by the following vote:  Yays – Alderman Beaty, Alderman Huggins, Alderman Martin, and 

Alderman Withers.  Nays – Alderwoman Morrow. 

 

Item 9B was a request to impose a one month time limitation on solicitor permits by Mr. Kahler.  In January, a 

new fee schedule was approved for business licenses.  Included in that schedule was a $25 fee for solicitors and 

vendors.  Since then, several firms have contacted Mr. Kahler wanting to go door to door in Dallas to sell their 

products.  No time period was set when the original schedule was approved.  He would like to recommend that 

these permits be valid for 30 days from receipt of the permit.  There was discussion concerning whether to 

exempt recognized non-profit organizations from the 30 day time limit.  Mr. Withers made a motion to allow 

solicitors to purchase a 30 day permit for $25, exempting recognized non-profit organizations, seconded by Mr. 

Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 9C was a report on possible, long-term debt financing for water distribution system improvements by Mr. 

Palenick.  The project entails a 4-phased approach to a near-complete replacement and upgrade of the Water 

Distribution Main system throughout the older core area of the Town of Dallas, primarily east of US 321.  New 

pvc lines would be installed to replace the aging, corroded, and under-sized lines currently in place. The new 

lines would improve fire-flows as well as water-quality and range in size from 2" diameter, to 12" diameter. 

Based on the Phases contemplated (see Map), the Phase I improvements would replace 17,380 linear feet of 

underground lines; Phase II would replace 31,400 linear feet; Phase III, 20,935 linear feet; and, Phase IV would 

complete 22,613 linear feet. In total, the project would construct 92,328 linear feet (17.48 miles) along with all 

the associated fittings, connections, and hydrants. No new or additional storage is contemplated. 

Project Time-Line: 

To take advantage of the historically-low debt-financing rates and highly-competitive construction-cost 

environment, it is recommended that the Project be financed and constructed in a singular time frame. This 

approach would minimize and limit the disruption of large scale construction activities to a single year period or 

less, rather than four (4) separate, or continuous, years of disruption. In addition, mobilization, financing, and 

engineering costs would all be lessened with the economy of scale that comes with a one-time approach. At the 

same time, the engineering and bid "packages" could still be completed and awarded in Phases in order to 

assure a less-delayed construction start and better participation from interested contractors. 

Following Board Approval and Authorization, it is estimated that the complete package of Design Engineering 

necessary to bid all Phases of work would take a combined eight (8) months. The first Phase could likely be 

completed in three (3) months however, and could be bid at time of completion, with each successive phase 

then following suit.  Surveying work could begin immediately, and the planning and preparation for the 

Financing could be occuring concurrently with the design engineering, so that Funds would be available  at the 

point of the first contract bid award. 

In Summary, If we assume Board action and approval at the April Board Meeting, we could expect the first 

package of Design engineering to be completed for bid by July 15
th

; All the design work should then be 

concluded by November 1
st
.  An award and construction start on Phase I could occur around October 1

st
, 

assuming the Financing proceeds along as planned and The Local Government Commission (LGC) gives 

approval at its September Meeting. The Overall construction could then be completed by the conclusion of 

Calendar year 2013, with most of the construction work actually occuring in 2013. 

Project Costs: 

Based on the most up-to-date and detailed Engineer estimates, which are purposefully-conservative and include 

a 10% "Contingency" for unexpected cost increases and/or unforeseen circumstances, the Overall Project Cost 

Summary is as follows: 
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Construction Cost:  Phase I:       $635,360.00 

                                  Phase II:   $1,154,800.00 

                                  Phase III:    $801,570.00 

                                  Phase IV:    $840,486.00 

                              TOTAL:       $3,432,216.00 

 

Engineering Cost: (10%)             $343,221.60 

Surveying Cost: $1.25/l.ft.           $115,410.00 

Bond Counsel:                                  $7,500.00 

Financial Consultant:                    $25,000.00 

 

TOTAL:                                     $3,923,347.60 

 

Project Financing: 

Given that the Total Principal financing for this deal is very small, in the eyes of the Credit Markets; and that 

the fixed costs of issuing Revenue Bonds don't really vary wether you're issuing $1M or $100M; and the fact 

that Dallas has not been Rated by Rating Agencies for decades; The costs and complications involved in issuing 

publicly-or privately placed system Revenue Bonds would not be worth it. Instead, it is recommended that the 

Financing consist of so-called "Installment Purchase Contract" debt, Privately-placed with a Bank or other large 

Debt-instrument purchaser, selected by RFP and then finalized through negotiated structuring and closing using 

the assistance of a Financial consultant with substantial experience and relationships in the Market. In this 

manner, the estimated $25,000 cost of the Consultant (paid out at closing) is more than made up for in ultimate 

savings achieved.  

We would recommend financing between $3M and $3.3M in total Principal for this project, since the above-

detailed cost estimates are likely conservative and the combination of identifying hydrants and meters to reuse, 

as well as the likelihood that construction bid costs come in below  estimates, will each produce savings. To the 

extent that we still haven't covered all project costs, the shortfall could be paid from the Water/Sewer Fund's 

very healthy Fund Balance……since this project would be accomplishing the one primary major capital 

concern that such Balance is designed to financially mitigate against. 

For this Project, we would likely look to Structure the deal as a 20-year amortization with the first payment due 

in 2013 and the final payment in 2033.  The Reason we might consider a 10-year term, is that the Interest rates 

between the two could prove as much as 165 "basis points" different (i.e. 2.45% vs 4.10%). But of course with 

that decision comes the knowledge of commiting to pay the issue off in half the time, putting a lot more 

upward-pressure on Rates to support the likely $100,000+/year payment requirement. 

The Current Bond Buyer Index for AA2-rated G.O. Debt is at 3.72%. Since we would be doing an IPC, and our 

credit-worthiness would not match the "G.O./AA2", we could expect Rates in the 4.00 to 4.25% range assuming 

the Market doesn't change for the worse between now and closing. This would necessitate a yearly payment of 

combined interest and principal (beginning in FY2013/14) of approx. $221,000.  Cnversely, to go with a 10-

Year IPC, and assuming a 2.45% rate, our yearly payment would be approx. $338,000.  If we adjust our Rate 

structure to the modestly-altered proposal attached for FY 2012-13, we should cover the needs of the 20-year 

issue with only modest ( probably 2 increases of  5-6% each over the succeeding 4-6 years) rate increases. For 

the 10-year issue, those increases would likely  need to see an initial rise of 8-9%, and a follow-up 4-6% in the 

year or two thereafter. 

 

Consultants/Professionals/Agencies Recommended or Required: 

 

Bond Counsel: Don Ubell, Parker Poe Attorneys, Charlotte 

Financial Consultant: Jeremy Carter, DEC Associates, Inc., Charlotte 

Design & Construction Engineers: Johnny Denton, Diamond Engineering, Dallas 

State Approvals: (Financing) Local Government Commission (LGC), State Treasurer's Office, Raleigh 

State Approvals: (Engineering) NC Department of Environment & Natural Resources, Raleigh 
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Details and correspondence on Engineering sequencing and cost estimates; Bond Counsel and Financial 

Consultant efforts and Proposals; State Treasurer guidelines for debt issuance; and a Dallas Town Rate structure 

analysis and proposal were provided. (Exhibit D) This information was presented for information at this time, as 

the Board will need time to review all of the accompanying information.  Mr. Palenick advised that approval of 

the design and engineering costs of Phase I could be accomplished tonight to start the process.  Mr. Johnny 

Denton, Diamond Engineering, was present to answer any questions.  Mr. Withers made a motion to approve 

the design and engineering of Phase I, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 10A was a proposal to add a position in the Water/Sewer Department.  Currently, the Town uses inmates 

from the Gaston Correctional Center’s “Work Release Program”.  There is a particular inmate currently 

working with us under this program that will be reassigned if we do not upgrade his status to “employee”.  

(Exhibit E) His skills include welding, sheet metal fabrication, brick masonry, and water/sewer line repair.  His 

reassignment would have a negative impact on the operations of Water/Sewer Department.  If hired, he would 

be eligible for state retirement, vacation days, sick days, and 401K; but not medical insurance until his sentence 

is completed in approximately 30 months.  Upgrading him to “employee” will require adding a position in that 

department, as there is not a current vacancy. The additional position will be classified as “Distribution and 

Collection System Maintenance Worker” at a salary grade level 13.  The position will start at the hire in rate 

and be eligible for a step increase after six months, upon the successful completion of probation.  If approved, 

the additional position requires an accompanying budget amendment for the 2011-2012 fiscal year of $8795.  

The position would be fully funded in the 2012-2013 budget.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the 

additional Distribution and Collection System Maintenance Worker position and the accompanying budget 

amendment for $8795, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10B was the awarding of the FY 2012 Tree Trimming and Brush Removal Services contract. Each year the 

Town’s Electric Utility contracts with a private-sector firm for specialized tree trimming and brush removal 

services in order to maintain an ongoing and appropriate “clear-zone” from and around overhead electric lines 

and facilities.  For FY 2012, Town staff solicited proposals from interested firms through both targeted 

invitation and local advertisement.  A mandatory pre-bid/proposal meeting was then held on Wednesday, 

February 29, 2012 with three firms participating.  The formal deadline for the receipt of bid/proposals was 

March 7, 2012 at 2:30 pm, at which time the bid/proposals were opened.  As reflected on the “Bid Results 

Sheet” (Exhibit F), the lowest responsive, responsible bidder was Asplundh.  Their bid proposal reflected a ten 

week project completion schedule that would commence within two weeks of bid award, at a cost of $57,730.22 

without a performance bond or $63,503.24 with a performance bond.  The Town has budgeted $70,000 for tree 

trimming in the FY 2012 budget.  If awarded, this bid reflects a $12,269.78 savings from the budgeted amount.  

All other bids were over budget.  Mr. Martin made a motion to award the Tree Trimming and Brush Removal 

Services contract to Asplundh and to pursue a multi-year contract extension with this contractor, seconded by 

Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10C was a request by Stanley Truck and Auto to be added to the wrecker rotation list.  The current wrecker 

policy, adopted in 2007, provides for no more than 4 tow services on rotation at any given time. (Exhibit G) 

Chief Buckner stated that at this time we have 4 active companies on the rotation and he does not see a need to 

increase the number on the rotation.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to leave the policy at 4 tow services and to stay 

with the current companies on the rotation, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried by the following vote:  Yays – 

Mr. Beaty, Mr. Huggins, Mr. Martin, and Mr. Withers.  Nays – Ms. Morrow.  

 

Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s Report highlighting various projects underway. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Morrow asked that the Board consider moving the April meeting 

from April 10
th

 to April 17
th

.  Mr. Withers withdrew his motion to adjourn.  Ms. Morrow made a motion to 
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move the April Board of Aldermen meeting from April 10, 2012 to April 17, 2012, seconded by Mr. Huggins, 

and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Huggins made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously.  (7:37) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



7 

 



8 

 

 

 



9 

 

 

 



10 

 

 

 



11 

 

 

 



12 

 

 

 



13 

 

 

 



14 

 

 

 



15 

 

 

 



16 

 

 

 



17 

 

 

 



18 

 

 

 



19 

 

 

 



20 

 

 

 



21 

 

 

 



22 

 

 

 



23 

 

 

 



24 

 

 

 



25 

 

 

 



26 

 

 

 



27 

 

 

 



28 

 

 

 



29 

 

 

 



30 

 

 

 



31 

 

 

 



32 

 

 

 



33 

 

 

 



34 

 

 

 



35 

 

 

 



36 

 

 

 



37 

 

 

 



38 

 

 

 



39 

 

 

 



40 

 

 

 



41 

 

 

 


